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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

MEETING – JANUARY 22, 2009

(Time Noted – 7:00 PM)

CHAIRPERSON CARDONE: I’d like to call the meeting of the ZBA to order. The first order of business is the Public Hearing scheduled for today. The procedure of this Board is that the applicant will be called upon to step forward, state their request and explain why it should be granted. The Board will then ask the applicant any questions it may have and then any questions or comments from the public will be entertained. After all the Public Hearings have been completed the Board may adjourn to confer with Counsel regarding any legal questions it may have. The Board will then consider the applications in the order heard. The Board will try to render a decision this evening on all applications; however, the Board has up to 62 days to reach a determination. I would also ask that when anyone is speaking that they would speak directly into the microphone because this is being recorded. There are two microphones, there's one over here and one in the center. I'd also like to mention that the Members of the Board do make site visits to all of the properties and have visited all of the properties on tonight's agenda. And if anyone has a cell phone I would ask that you turn it off so that we will not be interrupted. Thank you. 

PRESENT ARE:

GRACE CARDONE

JOHN MC KELVEY 

RUTH EATON

RONALD HUGHES

MICHAEL MAHER

JAMES MANLEY

ABSENT:  BRENDA DRAKE









DAVID A. DONOVAN, ESQ.

ALSO PRESENT: 
BETTY GENNARELLI, ZBA SECRETARY

GERALD CANFIELD, FIRE INSPECTOR     








(Time Noted – 7:02PM)

ZBA MEETING – JANUARY 22, 2009             (Time Noted – 7:02 PM) 



FELIX MOYA & ROBERTA TEJEDA
7 NOVELTY WAY, WALDEN







(11-1-114.2) A/R ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance to keep a prior built 12' x 24' shed (accessory structure) in a front yard.  

Chairperson Cardone: Our first applicant this evening Felix Moya and Roberta Tejeda.                

Ms. Gennarelli: The Public Hearing Notice was published in The Sentinel on Tuesday, January 13th and in The Mid-Hudson Times on Wednesday January 14th. The applicant sent out eighteen registered letters, thirteen were returned and one was unclaimed. All the mailings and publications were in order.

Chairperson Cardone: Please just give your name and state your request.

Mr. Moya: Hello everybody, my name is Felix Moya and I'm here to request an area variance for a shed. I have two front yards. My rear of the property is on 300 and obviously the front of the yard is, you know, a leach field. I had the same problem with a pool a couple of years ago, so it's the same request. 

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any questions from the Board? 

Mr. McKelvey: You had a Building Permit to put this up?

Mr. Moya: Ah, yes I filed all the paperwork with the Town.

Chairperson Cardone: Any other questions from the Board?

Mr. Manley: It appears here that is an Order To Remedy a Violation so it would appear that you didn't take out the Permit prior to building the garage or the accessory structure.

Mr. Moya: Actually I did put in the Permit (application) probably the day after I did receive the shed and at that time is when the whole procedure started with the violation notice and all of that.

Mr. McKelvey: That's why I asked that questioned if you had the Permit before you started.

Mr. Moya: Oh. In that case no. 

Ms. Eaton: You had a Permit for your pool didn't you?  

Mr. Moya: Yes I did.

Ms. Eaton: And you didn't know you needed one for a shed?

Mr. Moya: No, originally when we did the pool variance we assumed that that was basically all-inclusive for any other additional structure in the back. We didn't even think anything about the shed until we was actually purchasing one off a neighbor. They were selling their house and we purchased it because they were having problems. Everybody that came and saw their house wanted the shed so we took the shed out of their hands to alleviate their selling the house and that's…we got the shed and then we put in the Permit (application) for the shed. 

Chairperson Cardone: Any other questions from the Board? Any questions or comments from the public?

Mr. Manley: Just one other question. How long have you lived at the property?

Mr. Moya: Going on six years, six, seven years about.

Chairperson Cardone: John, did you have something else?

Mr. McKelvey: Well I just was going to say the area between your backyard and the major highway behind is all a wooded area right?

Mr. Moya: Yeah, that whole area is wooded.

Mr. McKelvey: It can't be seen from the highway?

Mr. Moya: No, no. It's probably about, I don't know, 50 - 60 feet deep of woods.

Mr. McKelvey: Yeah it's quite a distance.

Mr. Moya: Yeah, it's pretty far. Like I said previously the reason that I got the shed first is my neighbor was selling the house, everybody that came to buy the house wanted the shed so he had to get rid of the shed so that's why I bought it and as soon as I got it we put the Permit in. It was kind of like a bang, bang thing kind of you know. 

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have a motion to close the Public Hearing?

Mr. McKelvey: I’ll make a motion to close the Hearing.

Ms. Eaton: I'll second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes

                                  Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: Yes



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: Thank you.

Mr. Moya: Thank you.

(Time Noted – 7:06 PM)

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

ZBA MEETING – JANUARY 22, 2009      (Resumption for decision: 8:33 PM)

FELIX MOYA & ROBERTA TEJEDA
7 NOVELTY WAY, WALDEN







(11-1-114.2) A/R ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance to keep a prior built 12' x 24' shed (accessory structure) in a front yard.  

Chairperson Cardone: The Board is resuming its regular meeting. On the application of Felix Moya and Roberta Tejeda, seeking an area variance to keep a prior built 12' x 24' shed (accessory structure) in a front yard. This is a Type II Action under SEQRA. Do we have discussion on this application?

Mr. McKelvey: He made a mistake and didn't get his Building Permit until after it was up. You know I don't see any problem because it can't be seen from the main highway.

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have a motion to approve this application? 

Mr. McKelvey: I'll make a motion we approve.

Mr. Manley: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: Yes



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: The motion is carried.

PRESENT ARE:

GRACE CARDONE

JOHN MC KELVEY 

RUTH EATON

RONALD HUGHES

MICHAEL MAHER

JAMES MANLEY

ABSENT:  BRENDA DRAKE








DAVID A. DONOVAN, ESQ.

(Time Noted – 8:34 PM)

ZBA MEETING – JANUARY 22, 2009             (Time Noted – 7:06 PM) 



NATALIE COPPOLA & 


20 PACER DRIVE, NEWBURGH

DR. MARY LOU VENEZIALI  

(57-3-9) R-2 ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance for the allowed square footage of accessory structures to build a 32' x 24' x 13' detached garage. 

Chairperson Cardone: Our next applicant Natalie Coppola and Dr. Mary Lou Veneziali.               .

Ms. Gennarelli: The Public Hearing Notice was published in The Sentinel on Tuesday, January 13th and in The Mid-Hudson Times on Wednesday January 14th. The applicant sent out thirty-six registered letters, eleven were returned and seven were unclaimed. All the mailings and publications were in order.  

Chairperson Cardone: Identify yourself for the record and then state your request.

Dr. Veneziali: Hello, my name is Dr. Mary Lou Veneziali and I'm here to get an area variance for a detached garage. 

Mr. Mickelson: My name is Bob Mickelson I'm helping Mary Lou with the process. I'm the manufacturer of the garage from Grey's Woodworks. I'll be able to answer most of your questions if you have any. We're looking for a variance…

Ms. Gennarelli: Excuse me; the microphone comes off of that stand if you want.

Mr. Mickelson: O.K. we're looking for an area variance in the area she is.  The new garage is 24' x 32' and we meet all the setbacks of the property. The problem is that in that area it only a 305 sq. ft. for an accessory building. That's in the zoning regulations. So what we're looking for is, there is a shed that was on the property when she bought it the property and it never had a Permit for. So we would like to, we talked about getting a Permit for a shed and moving the shed out of the location where the garage needs to go and then we re-leveling the shed for the side in the pictures that we sent to you and then install the new garage. Again everything will meet the setbacks for the zoning. We talked to the Building Department. We filed for the application for the Building Permit already and they said that we meet all the setbacks as far as the sideline, rear line, the new garage.

Chairperson Cardone: What will happen to the shed after the garage is built? Will that be removed? 

Mr. Mickelson: Well we're looking to get enough space; she really needs some extra room. In the house that's there now there's only a small one-car garage. I have some pictures there you can see underneath the house and its very cramped and tight, hard to get around inside the drive in the backyard so we feel that she could really use a little extra room. She has two cars and some other things to put in the garage. The shed would be a great thing for the pool chemicals and the lawn equipment and stuff.

Dr. Veneziali: I'd like to move it over by the pool. Move the shed from the location that's in the pictures over closer to the pool for my pool supplies.

Chairperson Cardone: What is the possibility of permanently removing the shed?

Mr. Mickelson: It's a possibility if we can't get enough, if we can't get enough, we'd like to keep the garage at the size that we laid out in the plans so we really don't want to make the garage any smaller because she is so cramped in the house as it is.

Chairperson Cardone: Right, I understand the size of the garage it's just…

Mr. Mickelson: So, yeah if we had to eliminate the shed that would be an alternative but we would really like to keep it for extra space and tools.  

Ms. Eaton: What is the size of the shed?

Mr. Mickelson: The shed is 10' x 14' that's 140 sq. ft. The garage is 768 sq. ft. so that would leave us 603 sq. ft. for the variance.

Mr. Donovan: Let me make sure that I'm clear is it an above ground pool?

Dr. Veneziali: Yes. 

Mr. Donovan: Jerry, forgive me, does that count in the calculation of the formula for accessory structures?

Mr. Canfield: It should. It's not on the plot.

Mr. Donovan: Yes, I don't visit the site so I noticed I didn't see it here either.

Mr. Canfield: I didn't visit the site either but it's not on the plot that I have, however, it does appear to be in Mr. Mattina's calculations though.

Mr. Donovan: So the 140 sq. ft. existing is that shed and the pool?

Mr. Mickelson: No that's just the shed.

Chairperson Cardone: Just the shed. 

Mr. Donovan: That's what I thought.

Mr. Mickelson: He doesn't calculate the pool not that I'm saying what Joe says but in his formula here. Do you have a copy of this?

Chairperson Cardone: Yes we do.

Mr. Donovan: I have a copy of that and I see…

Mr. Mickelson: I don't think he counts the pool as part of that one hundred, that's not an accessory building that would be different.

Mr. Donovan: Well that was my question. Is it not an accessory building or…?

Mr. Canfield: It should be considered in the formula. 

Mr. Donovan: That's what I thought. 

Mr. Canfield: Is it a round pool?

Mr. Mickelson: Yes, it's an above ground.

Mr. Manley: With a deck.

Mr. Canfield: With a deck? Then it should be included in the formula. I don't know that Joe did include it in the formula though. It's not on the plot plan that I have.

Chairperson Cardone: It's not because he has existing 140, which is the shed.

Mr. McKelvey: No, what's showing on here is the garage and the shed, both 908.

Chairperson Cardone: Right. 

Mr. Mickelson: Right that totals to 908.  

Mr. McKelvey: The pool is not on there.

Mr. Mickelson: The shed and the garage so the pool is not included in his calculations.

Mr. Canfield: So that would make the numbers higher.

Mr. McKelvey: Yeah.

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. Donovan: And the variance greater. 

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. Donovan: Do you know the dimension of your pool? If you don't know don't guess. But do you know what it is?

Mr. Mickelson: No I'm not sure. We'd have to measure it. 

Dr. Veneziali: We'd have to measure it. 

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any other questions from the Board?

Mr. Hughes: Yes.

Chairperson Cardone: Mr. Hughes.

Mr. Hughes: I'm even more confused than the rest of you.

Mr. Donovan: I thought I just clarified it.

Mr. Hughes: Well you brought up something that I didn't calculate before and this doesn't even get to the pool and the deck like Mr. Manley mentioned. There's 140 sq. ft. for the building that exists now and you're looking for 603 over that that brings that number up to 743 and I think you're only allowed 308 in this area.

Mr. Mickelson: 305.

Mr. McKelvey: 305.

Mr. Hughes: 305?

Mr. Donovan: Yes.

Mr. Maher: Well the garage itself is 768 sq. ft. 

Mr. Mickelson: Exactly the garage is 768, the existing building is 140 so that makes 908 and then less the 305 comes to 603 so that would be the 603 would be the total variance that Joe said that we needed for that.

Mr. McKelvey: And they are showing 197% over without the pool.

Mr. Donovan: Right. 

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. Mickelson: So possibly we could swap the shed for the pool would be an alternative.

Mr. McKelvey: You're still going to be way over.

Mr. Hughes: You're still going to be way, way over. Do you remember the last time we had one of these with all of that? I'd have to take a better look at the numbers here I'm still confused. I'm coming up with more than that. I'm coming up with 800 sq. ft. over.

Chairperson Cardone: Are you counting the pool in that? 

Mr. Hughes: I did count the pool.

Chairperson Cardone: Right, so that would be about right. 

Mr. Mickelson: Yeah.

Chairperson Cardone: Any other questions from the Board?

Mr. Hughes: Well I think the grant is so substantial I think you have to eliminate that shed and reduce the size of the prospective garage.

Chairperson Cardone: Mr. Canfield did you have something?

Mr. Canfield: Yeah, something just occurred to me just to bring to the Board's attention. There's a 30% maximum coverage what we're talking about is basically the formula is utilized for accessory structures but with the addition of the pool and the deck there's a maximum 30% coverage in an R-2 Zone which is that's where you are at. We may be infringing upon that 30%.

Chairperson Cardone: So they may need two variances what you are saying?

Mr. Canfield: Perhaps, without that pool and deck calculation I don't think it would be fair for the Board to make a full assessment of what actually is there.

Mr. Hughes: Is there going to be an upstairs in new garage?

Mr. Mickelson: No, no, it meets all height restrictions and setbacks, yes.

Mr. Hughes: All on one floor, yes I see it wasn't over the height restriction.  

Mr. Mickelson: No.

Mr. Hughes: Unless you'd be willing to reduce the size of the garage and eliminate the shed…

Mr. Donovan: Well I think the issue that we have is we don't know all the information because we don't know the size of the pool.

Mr. Hughes: Or the coverage of the lot.

Mr. Donovan: And we don't know the coverage issue. Do you understand the coverage issue?

Mr. Mickelson: Yes.

Mr. Donovan: So we don't have that calculation so we don't have all of the information in front of us I don’t think. 

Chairperson Cardone: So I think we would really need to keep this Public Hearing open until next month.

Mr. Mickelson: We could go measure it and then come back with an answer now or we could wait. We've got to wait anyway, right?

Mr. Donovan: That's correct. But you may want to go see, Jerry should they see Joe again and have…because he needs to do the calculation for the lot development coverage as well. 

Mr. Mickelson: O.K. Well I still don't understand why Joe didn't have it on this part of it but the pool is part of that then.

Mr. Donovan: Well we're all a team and…

Mr. Mickelson: No, no, I…

Mr. Donovan: …we pick up his mistakes and he picks up ours.

Chairperson Cardone: Right. 

Mr. Mickelson: O.K., very good, very good.

Mr. Manley: Mr. Mattina didn't visit the site did he?

Mr. Mickelson: Not that I'm aware of.

Mr. Manley: If he was going by what was on this plan here, the pool isn't on there.

Mr. Mickelson: Yeah, right exactly.

Mr. Manley: So, you know, in his defense he was only probably calculating based on what was here.

Mr. Mickelson: Correct.

Mr. Manley: So if he wasn't aware of it or…

Mr. Mickelson: Yes, I got you.

Mr. Manley: …that would have been overlooked.

Mr. Mickelson: Very good.

Chairperson Cardone: One of the reasons that we go out to visit the sites so we kind of know what we are talking about. 

Mr. Mickelson: Yes, very good.

Mr. McKelvey: I’ll make a motion to keep this Hearing open.

Mr. Manley: Second.

Mr. Donovan: And we'll adjourn it to…what's the date in February Betty?

Ms. Gennarelli: February 26.

Mr. Donovan: So it's adjourned to February 26. I don't know if there is anybody in the public here for this application because there's no new notices that will be mailed. No? O.K.

Mr. Mickelson: We'll go over it with Joe then.

Chairperson Cardone: O.K. We have motion to hold the Public Hearing open.

Mr. Manley: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: Yes



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: If you could get that information and get together with Joe Mattina so that he can bring us the right figures for next month.

Mr. Mickelson: O.K. thank you very much.

Ms. Veneziali: Thank you.

PRESENT ARE:

GRACE CARDONE

JOHN MC KELVEY 

RUTH EATON

RONALD HUGHES

MICHAEL MAHER

JAMES MANLEY

ABSENT:  BRENDA DRAKE








DAVID A. DONOVAN, ESQ.

(Time Noted – 7:16 PM)

ZBA MEETING – JANUARY 22, 2009             (Time Noted – 7:16 PM) 



KEN CASEY




301 TEAL COURT, NEWBURGH








(115-3-24) R-1 ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance for the front yard setback increasing the degree of non-conformity to enlarge the deck and install a sunroom. 

Chairperson Cardone: Our next applicant Ken Casey.               .

Ms. Gennarelli: The Public Hearing Notice was published in The Sentinel on Tuesday, January 13th and in The Mid-Hudson Times on Wednesday January 14th. The applicant sent out twenty-three registered letters, eighteen were returned and five were unclaimed. All the mailings and publications were in order. 

Mr. Sandrich: Good evening ladies and gentlemen of the Board, my name is Joseph Sandrich I'm from Coppola Associates and I'm here to represent the client who owns the property Mr. Ken Casey and his wife. This property is at 301 Teal Court. It's located in a development and it's on the corner of Teal Court and Heather Circle. We're here tonight because the clients wish to build a sunroom where their existing deck is located and we need to acquire an area variance for a setback. It would be the front yard setback. It's actually two front yards because of the corner lot. The requirement is 50 feet and this deck here measures in at 48 feet so we're requesting 6 feet for that setback. What we're proposing to do is to add a 20' x 16' sunroom. The existing deck now is 34' x 16' so the sunroom wouldn't extend out any further than the deck is already presently. The sunroom will also be constructed along the side edges of the house so that it won't protrude any further out from the side of the house. In the rear of the property there's a privacy fence so this sunroom wouldn't be an obstacle for the neighbors since the house is located on the corner the closest neighbors would be across the street from this sunroom. The sunroom will measure about 320 sq. ft. it will be unheated. The property owners have lived at this property since 1992. They built the existing deck there in 1998 and so being there for a while they've developed this property to a very lovely state and the reason why they want this sunroom is so that they can enjoy the outdoors, be shaded, get out of the bugs and look at their lovely garden. I thank you very much and if you have any questions.

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any questions from the Board?

Mr. Maher: So you're taking the existing part of the deck down and rebuilding?

Mr. Sandrich: Yes, we're providing all the new construction plans. The remainder of the deck would stay there at the opposite end.

Chairperson Cardone: Any other questions? Any questions or comments from the public?

Mr. Donovan: Could I just…I want to make sure I have the dimensions correct. This talks about an existing, you're 44 feet from Teal Court according to what we have from the Building Department, correct?

Mr. Sandrich: No we're 48 feet…

Mr. Donovan:  I know but…

Mr. Sandrich: …but the property the house is actually angled slightly so that as you come to the rear of the house where the sunroom would start…

Mr. Donovan: Is 40.

Mr. Sandrich: …yeah, it's right about 44 feet.

Mr. Donovan: So, 44, O.K. thank you. 

Chairperson Cardone: Mr. Canfield?

Mr. Canfield: (Inaudible) Is the addition 20' x 18' or 20' x 16'?

Mr. Sandrich: 16.

Mr. Canfield: Because what we have here is 20' x 18'.

Mr. Donovan: The map indicates 20 x 18 as well.

Mr. Sandrich: (Inaudible)

Ms. Gennarelli: Sir, I'm sorry, could you use the microphone because it's being recorded. You've got to share it, I'm sorry.

Mr. Casey: It will be 16 feet. The original deck is 16 feet so we don't want to push it any further out beyond that point. It's just a sunroom so it doesn't have to really be that large.

Mr. Hughes: There will be no heat in that room?

Mr. Casey: That's correct. This is only for just for pleasure during the warm temperature.

Mr. Canfield: (Inaudible)

Chairperson Cardone: Any other questions? Do I have a motion to close the Public Hearing?

Mr. Maher: So moved.

Mr. Hughes: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: Yes



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: Thank you.

Mr. Sandrich: Thank you have a good evening.  

(Time Noted – 7:22 PM)

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

ZBA MEETING – JANUARY 22, 2009      (Resumption for decision: 8:34 PM)

KEN CASEY




301 TEAL COURT, NEWBURGH








(115-3-24) R-1 ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance for the front yard setback increasing the degree of non-conformity to enlarge the deck and install a sunroom. 

Chairperson Cardone: On the application of Ken Casey, 301 Teal Court, seeking an area variance for the front yard setback increasing the degree of non-conformity to enlarge the deck and install a sunroom. This is a Type II Action under SEQRA. Do we have discussion on this application?

Mr. Manley: They are just going to be using the same footprint for the most part so they're just actually enclosing a half of the deck. It doesn't really appear to be a big change to the neighborhood.

Chairperson Cardone: Do I have a motion for approval on this application? 

Ms. Eaton: I'll make a motion to approve. 

Mr. Maher: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: Yes



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: The motion is carried.

PRESENT ARE:

GRACE CARDONE

JOHN MC KELVEY 

RUTH EATON

RONALD HUGHES

MICHAEL MAHER

JAMES MANLEY

ABSENT:  BRENDA DRAKE








DAVID A. DONOVAN, ESQ.



(Time Noted – 8:35 PM)
ZBA MEETING – JANUARY 22, 2009             (Time Noted – 7:22 PM) 



HOMEWOOD GAS INC


1 HOMEWOOD AVENUE, NBGH







(92-5-9.2) IB ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance for the front yard setback and landscaping buffering requirement to allow the construction of a convenience store and gas station (Shell Gas Station).

Chairperson Cardone: Our next applicant is Homewood Gas.

Mr. Adams: Good evening my name is Jon Adams I'm with firm of Corbally, Gartland and Rappleyea. I'm substituting this evening for Chris Lapine who is the project engineer couldn't be present. I hope I can answer all your questions even if they are of an engineering nature even though I profess not to have the skills of an engineer. This application was before you in November and my limited intent tonight is to give you an update as to what has occurred since that date and to explain since you obviously all are looking at the package, a, some additional submissions that we provided to you as part of this application. First of all, we're seeking three variances; two affecting 17K and those variances are listed on page 3 of the booklet that was submitted to you. One observation that was not made at the last meeting and perhaps because it was self-evident one of the factors driving the need for the area variances along 17K is simply the shape of the lot. At the deepest part of the lot, which is towards Homewood Avenue, you have a width of approximately 265 feet and then it tapers off and at the rear of the lot you have a distance of 170 feet. So you have a significant decrease because of the irregular lot line. This is not ideal rectangular shape lot. Additionally the other factor driving the need for some of these variances is simply the fact that this particular lot has a unique situation. It fronts…and I think you discussed this a little at the last meeting, it fronts on three different streets which creates of course a need for greater setbacks than otherwise would exist if we only fronted on one street. Now as Mr. Lapine indicated at the last meeting he was going to meet with the Planning Board landscape architect, I'm sorry, landscape consultant and to develop with her a landscaping scheme appropriate for this property and one we think that also mitigates because of the increased landscaping the impacts of the variances if they're granted. You should have in your package a memo from KALA or Karen Arent, landscape architect that's approximately three or four pages listing various recommendations by her as to provisions to or additions to the landscape package. We intend to when we prepare the landscaping plan for the Planning Board to incorporate all of those recommendations so that we're in complete agreement with her recommendations. At the last meeting there was also some question and the Board can help me here perhaps a little, as to whether or not we fully comply with Section 185-42, which is the section which addresses fast food drive-thru's and so forth. And the one issue in particular that was addressed by one of the Members of the Board is whether or not we comply with 185-42-A which requires that traffic not exit directly onto Route 17K and what we support can see from the site plan the exit of this drive-thru lane is not directly onto 17K it comes to a stop sign which is a controlled signal and then turns left into the area that would serve the convenience store. There is not direct access rather it has to go to another area of the site before entering onto 17K so we believe we satisfy that requirement. There are actually seven different standards under 185-42. I'm happy to go through those and I think our compliance is sort of self-evident when you look at those standards and the site plan. However, Chris has asked me to go through those so I'm going to take just a second of your time to and I don't know how many of you have Section 185-42 of your Zoning Law available to you. I addressed A-1. A-2 requires that proposed signs, lighting, speaker noise be located away from residential properties well we back up on I-84 so that a…and the part of the operation that will have any noise generating devices such as the menu board are at the rear of the property closest to I-84 so we think we satisfy that particular standard. The third standard required under Section 185-42 is that there be adequate stacking is the phrase that I'm going to use. We have stacking both up into the menu board for three cars and then from the menu board to the pick-up thing for four cars so we have an aggregate stacking capacity of seven cars before you hit the pick-up window. We think that will be adequate and again these are sort of isolated from the rest of the site because they are at the rear of the building. The fourth standard is that public roads and internal drive isles should not be blocked by waiting drive-thru traffic. I think again that looking at the site plan that's self-evident because we have with the required yards and so forth located are waiting areas away from entrances to the site so that there will be no conflict between cars waiting to get into the drive-thru and the two entrances to the site. That those cars are waiting at the most furthest distance, I'm sorry, from the entrances so there should be no conflict. The fifth standard requires parking areas and circulation drives to be separated to avoid cars and conflicts between cars they're separate because one is in the front of the building and one is in the rear of the building. The sixth standard seems to be a little redundant of another standard as far as adequate stacking space for waiting drive-thru vehicles. So that these vehicles will not interfere with this traffic or pedestrian traffic again we've isolated the drive-thru lanes to the rear of the property and there should be no interference with other site traffic and pedestrian traffic. The last standard requires that the site plan checklist for parking lot traffic and pedestrian movements be reviewed in preparation of plans. That's really a Planning Board function but we're confident because of this lane arrangement that the Planning Board will be satisfied with that and I think Chris indicated, at the last meeting, that we've already received conceptual approval from the Planning Board for this layout so that they implicitly are satisfied with that arrangement in terms of the requirements of 185-37. I have no other remarks to make. Oh, I'm sorry, you're also looking at photographs, which we submitted to you. These are of sample elevations of other stores that have been constructed by our client at different locations. We would use a similar building or architectural theme for this building. We think it's a substantial enhancement from the existing store, which probably at this time is somewhat dated in terms of appearance. It may have been a popular architectural style in the 50's but I believe the current architect building has an architectural style that is quite dated at this point in time. In conclusion I would like to say particularly as to the area variances that if you do the balancing test that are required you have to go into all the variance factors you will find that the benefit to the applicant is not outweighed by any detriment to the community and in fact, we don't think there is any detriment that would arise from granting the variances that we requested so that we ask for your approval of this application. 

Mr. Manley: I appreciate the photographs that you submitted. I just want to make note specifically of one that I pulled out of the packet. It's the Sunoco station at Haviland Road and Route 9W in the Town of Lloyd. That's the Sunoco station here that you've submitted. I'm pretty familiar with this location. I've actually been there numerous times. That particular piece of property is a very, very small parcel of property, has very limited parking for people to go into the store. The other issue is the gas pumps that are there. When the vehicles park in the front of that store it's very difficult to back out of there. Especially with the proximity of the gas pumps and early in the morning there is a tremendous amount of stacking that comes out of that drive-thru there. Because they are so inundated in the morning the Dunkin Donuts they have a counter in there, so the people, you know there's people that fill up there car, they run inside, they grab a cup of coffee and a bagel and then the next thing you know you've got cars coming thru the drive-thru. So you've got people running to the drive-thru and the cars do tend to back up there. It's very difficult to negotiate a vehicle through there at particular hours and in addition to the Dunkin Donuts they have a convenience store in there as well as a Subway as well as a Verizon phone store. So there's multiple business within this particular building and you've really created a mini retail center, which draws a tremendous amount of traffic and there's just, I mean, the lot is I would say a comparable size to the Homewood site. So you know, I have…when you say that there's no detriment to the community, there is a detriment if there is an increase amount of accidents that occur. And, that in itself could pose a health and safety to the general public. 

Mr. Adams: I'm not familiar with that location. I'm going to let David Neshiewat who is associated with the applicant speak to you about the question.

Mr. Manley: O.K.

Chairperson Cardone: Just use the microphone please.

Mr. Neshiewat: That gas station in the Town of Lloyd is about 5400 sq. ft. compared to the one we're showing at 39 and change and there won't be multiple Subway or a Verizon. It's just going to be a Dunkin Donuts with a convenience store. It's going to be more like the one you see on Noxon Road to compare to than the Town of Lloyd. And then the traffic off of the Mid Hudson Bridge compared to over here is about doubled, coming south and north. Then there is a building that we purchased next door to that in the Town of Lloyd and it was purchased after the site work has been done and hopefully it will turn into more parking spots for that location. It's one of the most busiest stations with the Dunkin Donuts in the whole entire Dutchess County, Ulster and Columbia County.

Mr. Manley: I'm pretty familiar with it, it's a very very busy and the traffic to get through there is just…it's really tough. 

Mr. Neshiewat: I mean compared to the other two it has twice the volume.

Mr. Donovan: But just so I'm clear you're submitting these to the Board as an example, just as an example of your architecture not relative to the use so what we're talking about tonight is the front yard setback, the side yard setback and the landscape buffer. 

Mr. Neshiewat: Yes.

Mr. Adams: That's correct. The three, on page 3 is the information.

Mr. Donovan: O.K. I just want to be clear that you're not saying…presenting these pictures to say that's the use we're going to have, it's what the building is going to look like for our edification. 

Mr. Adams: It's just a sample for elevation purposes. It's certainly not for operational purposes. 

Mr. Manley: What is the lot size of each of these…roughly the square footage of the lots? Do you have any idea?

Mr. Neshiewat: Noxon Road is a little bit shy of an acre. It's less than an acre.

Mr. Manley: So right around 40,000?

Mr. Neshiewat: Yes. And this one I don't remember off hand exactly but…so I won't be giving you a real square footage on that parcel. 

Chairperson Cardone: According to this the lot area is 42,689, is that right? .98 acre. 

Mr. Neshiewat: Are you talking about Homewood or…?

Mr. Donovan: We're talking about this application before us.

Chairperson Cardone: This application.

Mr. Adams: Yes, and we'd ask that this application be judged on it's merits.

Chairperson Cardone: Right. 

Mr. Adams: Not on the activities that take place elsewhere.

Mr. McKelvey: You're not going to knock any more of that property around there down, right? 

Ms. Gennarelli: Could you give him the microphone please? Thank you.

Mr. McKelvey: Isn't there a lot of rock around there in the back?

Mr. Neshiewat: Yeah, we're going to clean that up and put a retaining wall, so.

Mr. Manley: How far back to you plan to go into the…?

Mr. Neshiewat: I wish Chris was here. He would know more the dimensions than I have. I've been off a little bit on this project with other projects so we just came here to represent Chris today so. 

Mr. Manley: Is the…you're also going to go into the bank going towards west towards 84, are you going to have to pull some of that bank out too, or a…? If you're not sure I don't want put you on the spot.

Mr. Neshiewat: Yeah, basically.

Mr. McKelvey: Because that bank…

Mr. Adams: You have in your package and perhaps this would help you answer that. You should have a map that shows existing conditions. And it's a full size map. If you don't have it I have one here. And if you compare the two…I'm sorry was that part of your package?

Mr. Maher: (Inaudible) Thank you.

Mr. Adams: That might answer the question for you. 

Mr. McKelvey: That bank runs along the 84 side and then in the back, correct? 

Mr. Adams: Yeah and obviously the building is being pushed back towards 84 because if you look at that…

Mr. McKelvey: The building is centered now so.

Mr. Adams: Yeah. I believe that dark line is in the same location. You see a line parallel to the boundary line and about thirty feet off the boundary line. The answer is to the extent there is a change in topo there and there is if you look at the topo, you've got 484, 486, there's got to be some minor landscaping back there. I'm sorry. Minor excavation.

Mr. McKelvey: But you're going to put a retaining wall all around that area…from Homewood to Tighe?

Mr. Manley: Yeah, this big like horseshoe thing looks like a retaining wall, yes?

Mr. McKelvey: Yeah. It is…proposed retaining wall. 

Mr. Adams: Yes, that's correct. You can see the detail on your site plan. It says proposed retaining wall. That'll go from here…

Mr. McKelvey: All the way around?

Mr. Adams: All the way. Two thirds perhaps of the site will have a retaining wall around it, yes.

Mr. Manley: And that retaining wall is obviously where the current hill comes down, the grade of the hill?

Mr. Adams: Yes. 

Mr. Hughes: Grace.

Chairperson Cardone: Yes?

Mr. Hughes: I'd like to direct the Board and the applicant's representative to page 3 which represents a chart here.

Chairperson Cardone: Right. I think that's where I got those figures before.

Mr. Hughes: O.K. And I'm really confused about something here because what it's telling on this chart and this is prepared by your engineer, Chazen, is that the minimum required is 40,000 sq. ft. but yet you tell me that this is…what were the dimensions you quoted me, Mr. Adams? 

Mr. Adams: I'm sorry. Are you talking about the minimum lot area? If you're looking at the 40,000 sq. ft….

Mr. Hughes: No I'm asking you what dimensions you gave me for the size of the lot. 

Mr. Adams: I don't know if I gave you any but it would be the 42,689 as indicated on the…

Chairperson Cardone: I'm the one who mentioned the size and I got it from this chart.

Mr. Hughes: Well, well then…

Chairperson Cardone: Which is over 40,000.

Mr. Hughes: It says here 200 x 151. Does anybody have a calculator here?  Because that doesn't add up to 40.

Mr. Maher: No. It would be 30,200 feet.

Mr. Hughes: You have 30,200 something square feet here and you're representing that there's 42,689 and that's not so. On top of that…

Mr. Adams: You're saying that 200 x 151…? I'm just trying to grasp what you're saying.

Mr. Hughes: Yeah. That's 30,000 and some odd. All right? That's just the first thing that I see that might be someone's mistake. At the same time I see that you're supposed to have a required 60 feet of setback and you're asking for a 20-foot variance on that. You're also supposed to have both sides 100 feet and you're asking for a 19-foot variance there. And you're also supposed to have a 35-foot setback and you're asking for a 34-foot variance from that. Now to me this is five pounds of dung in a two-pound bag here. You've got 10,000 sq. ft. less than you should have for the total lot area and you've got a grand total of three other variances, which are substantial especially where you're supposed to have at least an acre, or more for a drive-thru for a minimum. So, I don't know how the rest of the Board Members here feel about this but to me this is very substantial and it's a lot to ask.

Mr. Adams: Well let me…can I make one comment? And again, Mr. Lapine is not here and it's really an engineering question. The second and third lines talked about minimum depths they don't talk about actual depths so perhaps you're misreading that in terms of what's intended. Again, depths, we have three front yards here so I can't…

Mr. Hughes: You actually have four.

Mr. Adams: Pardon me?

Mr. Hughes: You have a road around each side of you. You have four front yards.

Mr. Adams: Yeah, so the question is what front yard did he use for the purpose of making that calculation?

Mr. Hughes: Well it doesn't make any difference if you only 30,000 sq. ft. It doesn't make any difference if you had six front yards. 

Mr. Adams: I wouldn't construe with his response to existing as saying actual just what is a minimum. We have an irregular lot here. I've pointed that out to you.

Mr. Hughes: And what were the numbers that you told me that it tapered back to? From 269 to…?

Mr. Adams: To 170. 

Mr. Hughes: Well that's not an acre. An acre is 200 x 200 no matter how you look at it, minimum.

Mr. Adams: Yeah.

Mr. Hughes: O.K. 

Mr. Adams: So there's a mistake there but I think if you take these dimensions…

Mr. Hughes: A 10,000 sq. ft. mistake, on just that one line item.

Mr. Adams: Yeah.

Mr. Hughes: I wonder if the rest are the same. I have nothing more. And we do know what we're reading. It's not like this is our first Saturday night out here. I take offense to your inference. 

Mr. McKelvey: But here it says it proposes .98 acres.

Mr. Hughes: Yeah.

Mr. Maher: Well 40,000 sq. ft. 

Mr. Hughes: Do the numbers.

Mr. McKelvey: Yeah.

Chairperson Cardone: In other words you're saying that the Planning Board was incorrect in not sending us a request for a variance?

Mr. Hughes: I think there were several mistakes made here along the way. I'm not singling anyone individual group or person or even a board out but for this to get to this point here in the process and have so many deficiencies and especially where the drive-ins always require 40,000 sq. ft. minimumally how the hell can you come up with that? 

Mr. Adams: Well I think this did go through a certain departmental review and I think…I can't speak for the person who conducted that but I think there was some vetting here and review of this and that would determine in fact maybe there's a mistake in the chart but the actually dimension of the lot in fact exceed 40,000 sq. ft.  

Mr. Hughes: Well just to be safe I'd like to have everybody have the opportunity to what review they didn't process and kick it back to them and have them take another look at it.

Chairperson Cardone: I would ask Mr. Canfield do you have any comment on this?

Mr. Canfield: I spent some extensive time reviewing this site especially with the compliance with the Table of Bulk Use Requirements for an IB zone which it is. The lot size is 40,000, 42,000, those numbers that are on the bulk use chart on the site plan are consistent with the previous site plan from back in the 1980's when this building was constructed originally. The only error that was made coming from a referral from the Planning Board was that the side yard setback was not picked up. This lot is considered to have three front yards. In that scenario the applicant is given the option of which is going be the side yard and which is going to be the rear. It's not proper to ask the applicant to comply with the front, rear and side yards in every scenario so that's why it's handled if the lot has two or three or four front yards. In this case it's determined that this lot has three front yards we are not considering the west boundary Route 84 as a front yard because of the distance to the rim. It's quite some distance. It's a wooded area. It's not really feasible to consider that as a front yard. So looking at Route 17K as a State route the requirement for the front yard there which is an exception to the Bulk Use Tables is 60 feet. I think they only have 50, that's why they're looking for the front yard setback requirement. Of course, the landscape requirement and then the applicant in the meeting with Chazen has decided to use the western portion of the lot as the side yard which the requirement is 50 feet, they can only comply with 30 feet. So the application variances that are on the table, in my opinion, are correct for the landscape, the 17K front yard and the western side yard. 

Mr. Donovan: So, because I'm looking at…I don't know if I'm looking at the same map everybody else is, I don't seem to have dimensions of the lot. So, we have Chazen has given us 42, 689 sq. ft. is that accurate or inaccurate?

Mr. Canfield: That is, I believe, to be accurate. For the Board's review, I can go over to my office and pull the previous site plan…

Mr. Donovan: Ron, how are calculating? How are you doing it?

Mr. Maher: I think the issue is the fact that it's an irregular lot and the dimensions that they're giving you are 200 give or take and the give or take are the minimums that they have available for those measurements. I think if you made a square box out of the site plan and then added in the extras as far as the irregular lot shape you'd come up with the give or take the 42,000 sq. ft. needed there.

Mr. Hughes: Does someone have a calculator here?

Mr. Maher: Or a scale?

Chairperson Cardone: But Ron, I think what they're saying is you cannot use those two dimensions because of the irregular shape of the lot.

Mr. Canfield: That's correct. If you multiply out the 200 by 151 you're correct Ron it comes out 30,200 sq. ft.

Mr. Donovan: Well like any good lawyer, we see a calculator and a scale.

Mr. Reineke: They came from the engineer. I take no credit for that.

Mr. Canfield: But again I offer to the Board I can get the old map, which does have the Bulk Use Table on it and dimensions.

Chairperson Cardone: Well we'll ask a…

Mr. Donovan: They're shown here too. Since Ron is raising the question do we have a survey anyplace? It's got to be an easily answerable question. 

Mr. Canfield: That's correct.

Mr. Donovan: I mean, it's a boy or a girl. It's one of those things that you know…  

Mr. Adams: I can offer the tax record, which would give you a reasonable calculation as to the Assessor's (inaudible)

Chairperson Cardone: You need the microphone.

Mr. Donovan: Just to be clear, not to hear you but so everything is recorded. That's why we want you to use the microphone. 

Mr. Adams: Yeah, I would say the Assessor's card would also record something (inaudible) but in most Town's the Assessor's card would, in fact, contain a statement of the square footage as well as everything else. If we have to review this further we're happy to accommodate you. I just think that given the review that's taken place to date a that…I quite frankly took a ruler to this there weren't any dimensions. You can take a ruler and you scale it out. That's how we came to the numbers that I gave in terms of the area (inaudible) along 17K. 

Chairperson Cardone: What is the feeling of the rest of the Board? I'm satisfied with Mr. Canfield's explanation. 

Mr. Maher: (inaudible) irregular lot.

Mr. Manley: I'm comfortable with Mr. Canfield's a…

Mr. McKelvey: Yeah, I'm comfortable too.

Mr. Hughes: I understand what he said but the dish that this thing is in is taking a big chunk of land all the way around it and you don't have the kind of square footage you're supposed to have for a footprint. And thank you Mr. Zimmerman.

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any other questions from the Board? Do we have any questions or comments from the public? Do I have a motion to close the Public Hearing?

Mr. Manley: I’ll make the motion.

Chairperson Cardone: Thank you Mr. Manley.

Mr. Maher: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes

                                  Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: No



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: Thank you.

(Time Noted – 7:52 PM)

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

ZBA MEETING – JANUARY 22, 2009       (Resumption for decision: 8:35 PM)

Applicant is seeking an area variance for the front yard setback and landscaping buffering requirement to allow the construction of a convenience store and gas station (Shell Gas Station).

Chairperson Cardone: On the application of Homewood Gas seeking an area variance for the front yard setback and landscaping buffering requirement to allow the construction of a convenience store and gas station and also for a side yard setback. This is an Unlisted Action under SEQRA. Do I have a motion for a Negative Declaration?

Mr. McKelvey: So moved.

Mr. Manley: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: No



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: The motion is carried. Do we have discussion on this application?

Mr. Manley: I'm inclined, personally, to grant two of the variances. I feel that the front yard setback from the property line along the State road 17K, the 20 foot variance and then the side for the 19 foot variance. I can live with that but I think that the front landscape area…I think that in the Town's Master Plan and as well as our Design Guidelines the Town really wants to see, you know, landscaped areas and I think that just continues to create a good character for the Town. And I think that by granting that substantial of a variance is going to take away from our architectural area of the Town. Especially when areas like Pilot were asked to do substantial landscaping. A lot of the new places that are being constructed, I think that particular one I'm not willing to grant. 

Mr. Hughes: I have a problem with the overall site. There's just too much going on in one spot. The bowl that it's built into no matter how much that they chop back there's a rate that the grading has to be at and I just don't see them coming out successfully with all the stuff going on there. You have a huge canopy, you have a drive-thru, which doesn't meet the requirements, and on that site location the geographic constraints are too much to comfortably fit that in there.

Chairperson Cardone: Jim, the question on the landscaping that I have…we had a report from the landscaping consultant to the Planning Board and I didn't get the impression that there was a problem with it. Am I wrong in that?

Mr. Manley: Well I think that she is basically stating that she can work with the reduction based on her design and the Planning Board's review of it. I just, you know, on a level of just the amount of the request of the variance I feel that that's one…

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. Manley: …that I'm, I feel that I'm willing to sacrifice, allow the other two but they'll have to work out something with the landscaping to kind of meet the Town requirements somehow. 

Mr. Hughes: There was a discrepancy of figures there, the overall footprint of the entire project when you deduct the land constraints and all the other stuff I would feel more comfortable if it was kicked back for further review. I just think there's too much going on there. 

Mr. Manley: I think that Mr. Canfield though addressed that it was pretty…that he felt that the square footage was fairly accurate because of it being an irregular lot.

Mr. Hughes: I'm not contesting the square footage. I'm contesting the density. A drive-thru should have 40,000 and it should be open and clear and not conducive to having accidents and problems with pedestrians and other vehicles. 

Chairperson Cardone: So Jim you are also suggesting a separate motion on each of the variances if I'm to understand what you're saying?

Mr. Manley: If the Board would be inclined to vote on them separately that way if two of the pass or one of them passes however the Board decides that they feel a…

Mr. Hughes: Counsel, can we segment this application in that respect?

Mr. Donovan: Yes. Shortest answer I can give.

Mr. Hughes: Well that's good and I concur with Mr. Manley. There is just too much going on here.

Mr. McKelvey: It could be sent back to the landscaping.

Chairperson Cardone: Do I have a motion to approve the front yard setback?

Mr. Manley: I'll make that motion to approve the front yard setback and to give the applicant the 20-foot variance requested.

Mr. Maher: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: No



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: The motion is carried. Do we have a motion on the side yard variance?

Mr. Manley: I'll make a motion that the side yard variance be granted for 19 feet as requested by the applicant.

Mr. McKelvey: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: No



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have a motion for approval on the landscaping buffering requirement? 

No response.

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have a motion for disapproval on the landscaping buffering requirement? 

Mr. Hughes: So moved.

Mr. Manley: Second.

Mr. Donovan: And just so I'm clear the motion is to deny, you feel that the variance, the requested variance is substantial? The 1-foot to 36-feet versus or actually as little as 1-foot with a 35-foot requirement and are there other reasons, not compatible with the neighborhood?  I just I want to make sure…

Mr. Manley: With the character of the landscaping with other similar projects that have been built in the area…

Mr. Hughes: It's inconsistent with the Master Plan and that area, both.

Mr. Donovan: O.K. Thank you.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: Yes



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: No

Chairperson Cardone: That motion is carried. 
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(Time Noted – 8:45 PM)
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DANNY HAYDEN



244 MOUNTAIN VIEW AVENUE, NBGH







(5-1-17) RR ZONE

Applicant is seeking an area variance for the maximum allowable height to build a 

24' x 30' x 23' detached garage. 

Chairperson Cardone: Our next applicant is Danny Hayden. Is Mr. Hayden here?

Ms. Gennarelli: I don't see him.

Chairperson Cardone: We'll move on to the next applicant. 

(Time Noted – 7:53 PM)

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------







(Time Noted – 8:04 PM)

Chairperson Cardone: Is Mr. Danny Hayden here? To refresh the Board's memory, Mr. Hayden appeared before us in November and several suggestions were made for decreasing the size of the garage that he had proposed. He needed a variance for height, size and also for the height of the garage. He was asked to return to us with a new plan and that it should be in our hands a week before our meeting so that we would be able to take a look at it before the meeting. At this point, I have not received and the secretary has not received any plan from him. In December he did send a letter saying that he was unable to attend the Board meeting and he was in the process of trying to come up with the new plans and he hadn't heard back from his builder. However, I haven't received anything requesting that it then be postponed to the next meeting. So...

Mr. Hughes: I suggest we write him a letter and tell him that the next meeting or he will have to reapply.

Chairperson Cardone: We will make a decision whether he is there or not.

Mr. Donovan: That's scary because Grace asked me my opinion and I gave her the same answer.

Chairperson Cardone: Yes that is scary. That's a first.

Mr. Hughes: We very seldom agree except that we don't agree.

Chairperson Cardone: So that is the wish of the Board.

Mr. Hughes: So moved. That we write him a letter and tell him to get it together or re-mail. 

Mr. Donovan: Yes, if he is not here on February 26th his application would be deemed withdrawn and he can re-file.

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. Hughes: He is so much more eloquent.

Chairperson Cardone: O.K. we have a motion.

Mr. Maher: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: Yes



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: Before proceeding the Board will take a short adjournment to confer with counsel regarding legal questions raised by tonight's applications. And I would ask in the interest of time if you would step out into the hallway and we will call you back in. 
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EDWARD BIAGINI


CORNER OF RIVER RD & OAK ST, NBGH






(9-3-56) R-1 ZONE

Applicant is seeking area variances for the lot area, lot depth, front yard south setback, front yard/north setback, building height and lot surface coverage to build a new single-family residence. 

Mr. Cardone: Our next applicant Edward Biagini.

Mr. Reineke: My name is Steve Reineke. I'm the attorney for the applicant. I have an updated map. I know that copies were provided to the Board. Do you want me to put it on the easel?

Chairperson Cardone: If you would? Please.

Mr. Reineke approached the Board. 

Mr. Reineke: Putting the map up is Joe Foti he is with the engineering firm that also, that's here on behalf of the applicant. And what I've done since it's been quite a while since we were before the Board I tried to do a summary for the Board which was the handout I just provided you with. We had got to the point where we had presented everything except for proof of the septic design that was requested by the Board and even though it's usually a Building Permit thing. We knew we had to get it anyway so we didn't object, went to the Health Department and they just granted that approval about ten days ago. And the map that was submitted to the Board shows not only the plot plan that you had previously reviewed but it also has the page 2 septic design and the approval of the Health Department as well as the letter of approval from the Health Department. The map now does have the notes incorporating the Health Department specifications for the septic. Again as we noted in the summary, this is basically the third map that the Board has seen. The first map had some additional variances that we were able to eliminate by changing the size of the structure, the area of driveway and the back variance we modified by shifting the shape of the deck and its location on the house and also the Board had questioned us about the actual Oak Street ownership which we had checked out and it turns out that's a Town road by use, it was never taken in title by the Town. There's offered dedication for the area behind our property and there's no deed conveying that portion to the Town. So the property right behind us belongs to the tax lot that's also on the other side of the Town road by use. I guess at this point if the Board had any questions we'd be happy to try and respond to them. I don't know if there's any questions from the public.

Mr. Hughes: I have some questions. I received a copy of a letter that was dated January 12th, '09 with a list of things from the Department of Health and it lists a series of items for conformance with the following design that they're approving the use of. They're not really approving the system they're approving the use of the system the way I read it. Did everybody read that letter from the County?

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. Hughes: Now I don't know, I mean, this whole thing seems crazy because there's an overhead power line there, there's a road that's not really a road and there's an opportunity to move that lot line now before that road becomes a real road. In order for us to be within the State Law the applicant has to try to achieve this in some other way. Now the possibility of attaching that parcel that what represents, as the south side of Oak Street is still available. It's just one big chunk of land that's supposed to be developed into a multi-use area. Now I don't know what you consider to be substantial but you're supposed to have a minimum of 40,000 sq.ft. on one of these things and you only have 12,000 sq.ft. to begin with before you even get going. That's substantial to me and part of the applicant's responsibility in this proceeding is to show that there's been other methods tried to achieve more property and I believe that can be done here at this time. Our attorney has been spoken to, the Town is aware of it, the reason that it was brought up to begin with was to prevent a further hardship to the applicant by founding out that Oak Street might be further South than where it's listed here. I believe I was the one that brought it up to begin with that it was a street by use and not by right or ownership. So to me, I don't think that all the points of what can go on in one of these proceedings has been pursued to the extent that it could be. The overhead utility lines there presents another problem by State Law you cannot build underneath them. So it would have no real value to the adjacent neighbor and maybe now the time would be to negotiate and get more property so you wouldn't have to go through all of this stuff. To me this is just way too much. It's a very substantial variance that you're asking for. Do you understand that?

Mr. Reineke: The area variance is substantial. As you point out you can't build under utility lines so that land would not be usable even if it was acquired. And since the area can't be built upon to try and acquire it would involve having the current owner go through a subdivision application and then reducing his total lot area for whatever use they want in the future. The house would not be shifted. The developed portion of this lot would not change even if that other property were willing to go through a subdivision and were willing to sell the property. Our usable area is what is shown and quite frankly it's, I think it's larger than the next lot over. According to tax maps the area we have is larger than the existing developed lot to the left as you're looking at our site plan.

Mr. Hughes: To the south.

Mr. Reineke: Yeah.

Mr. Hughes: That could be. But now comes the magical mystery tour of Oak Street where is that going to end up at the end of all this. Suppose your next-door neighbor now decides that he wants to push that right down to the property line, then where are you? 

Mr. Reineke: We're still with the same developable area that we have today. 

Mr. Hughes: I have nothing more. I'm not satisfied with that. To me it's just way too much on a small spot. There are other things that can be done here for the protection and the safety and the welfare of the citizens that street should be addressed and the subdivision of these two things can be a mere lot line change. It doesn't have to be a full-blown subdivision. 

Mr. Manley: I think one of the areas I'm having a little trouble grappling with the size of the lot is in and I just wanted to pull a copy of the Town Bulk Use Tables. This is an R-1 zone, which normally would require 40,000 sq. ft. 

Mr. Reineke: Correct.

Mr. Manley: In a R-3 zone, which is a much more…it's an area where you can build a lot greater density on smaller lots, if you have both Town sewer and Town water you can build on 12,500. Now this particular lot isn't service by Town water. It's not serviced by Town sewer. And the lot size is only 7 sq. ft. above what the minimum requirement is for an area that's serviced by sewer and water. So I'm having a very tough time with the size lot versus it not being provided with either one or the other, with Town water or Town sewer. And the other concern is the amount of feet between the rear yard and Oak Street being 14 feet to that property line. That's fairly close and if the Town were to ever go and let's say need to take property for the development of Oak Street at some point you may be dealing with you know the back yard that's, you know, four feet from the road, four feet from the back of the house. I have a concern with that. So those are just the two things that I see that I have just a number of concerns with.

Chairperson Cardone: Any other questions from the Board? Any questions or comments from the public? Do we have a motion to close the Public Hearing? 

Mr. Maher: I’ll make a motion. 

Mr. McKelvey: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: Yes


                      Michael Maher: Yes



          James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: Thank you.

Mr. Reineke: Thank you very much.

(Time Noted – 8:03 PM)

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

ZBA MEETING – JANUARY 22, 2009      (Resumption for decision: 8:45 PM)

EDWARD BIAGINI


CORNER OF RIVER RD & OAK ST, NBGH






(9-3-56) R-1 ZONE

Applicant is seeking area variances for the lot area, lot depth, front yard south setback, front yard/north setback, building height and lot surface coverage to build a new single-family residence. 

Chairperson Cardone: On the application of Edward Biagini, corner of River Road and Oak Street, seeking area variances for the lot area, lot depth, front yard south setback, front yard/north setback, building height and lot surface coverage to build a new single-family residence. This is a Type II Action under SEQRA. Do we have discussion on this application? 

Mr. Hughes: I think if the Board Members review the start to finish process on this thing it's been a long time, there's been many discussions, there's been many suggestions, the applicant has made several revisions but I'm still not comfortable with where it's at at this point. The possibilities of water and sewer in that part of Town are very remote at this point without cooperation with the development of the nearby neighbor and I just think it's way too much. 

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any other discussion? Do we have a motion for approval on this application? 

Ms. Eaton: I'll make a motion to approve.

Mr. McKelvey: I'll second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: No



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: No

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: The motion is carried.
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DUANE JOHNSON 



47 SLOANE ROAD, NBGH







(27-5-2) R-3 ZONE

Re-hearing of application for a Home Occupation Special Use Permit to maintain a property maintenance business from his residence.    

Chairperson Cardone: Under Other Board Business, on the application of the re-hearing of Duane Johnson, 47 Sloane Road. This is an Unlisted Action under SEQRA. Do I have a motion for a Negative Declaration?

Mr. Manley: I'll make that motion.

Mr. McKelvey: Second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: Yes



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: Do I have discussion on this application?

Mr. McKelvey: I think we should set some stipulations now that this is to be operated from 8 to 5 from Monday through Saturday.

Mr. Maher: I'd like to add also the fact that the, as we further discussed, that no employees of the business shall be present on Mr. Johnson's premises at any time except for the pick up and drop off of Mr. Johnson's equipment and in addition, that no more than three vehicles and two trailers associated with the business will be visible on the premises at any given time.

Mr. Manley: I would say that these conditions initially it appears from going over from a lot of the notes and everything were never actually put into the actual decision of the Board when this was visited back in 2004 and I think that's where a lot of the, unfortunately the ability of the Town to really enforce these conditions that were never made part of this. I think that we really need to as a Board, you know, really look at maybe adding some more of the original conditions so that, you know, the applicant knows exactly what the boundaries are with respect to, you know, operating this. I think that the testimony that we received from both sides as well as the testimony from the public I think that there's mixed emotions I think on both sides, to have the business and to not have the business and I think that as a Board we really need to come to some sort of compromise that hopefully will satisfy both sides. I don't think that either side is going to come out a winner in this. I think that both sides are going to have to compromise in order to each keep and continue and operate a business as well as the neighborhood to be able to maintain some character. And that I think is the only way that…I think that's the obligation of this Board is to try to do that. So I would have to agree so far with Mr. McKelvey and Mr. Maher about putting in those conditions.

Chairperson Cardone: And also there should be no signs on the property. I think that was one of the things that we originally had discussed except for those which are affixed to the vehicles. 

Mr. McKelvey: And no other business equipment will be visible on the premises at any time other than the two trailers and the snow plows fixed to the truck.

Ms. Eaton: I would suggest that there's no structural changes to the premises in order to conduct the business either. It remains like it is now. 

Mr. Hughes: I'd like to say something too if I could? I wasn't a Member of this Board when this incident occurred to begin with and I believe that what my colleagues have hit on is, in a nutshell, what propagated the problems that exist here. And I want to make sure that before we leave the room tonight that everybody on both sides, the public, the Board and the participants understand fully what's to be expected by all in this decision. This thing has been a long drawn-out protracted thing and for the amount of time and money and everything else that was spent by all concerned I want to make sure before we leave this room that all of the conditions that are affixed if this approval continues has someway of enforceability. No I don't have the greatest memory in the world but I remember being in the audience and the applicant saying that it was a lawn maintenance business and you know, maybe it's grown into a tree business at this point and things weren't really nailed down but tonight we're going to nail it down so that there's no mystique or mystery about what's supposed to take place. And, I have to say that my colleagues have worked very hard at persuading everybody back and forth here to take a real good look at this thing so that this ever happens again. The reason our Board exists is for the protection of the Town and all of the neighbors in the neighborhoods where these things could be granted. So, if our attorney would be kind enough to reiterate the conditions that we feel necessary then we can go on from that point.

Mr. Manley: Ron, I think there's one that…

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. Manley: …we probably should add as well which is probably one of the more important ones and that is that and this was one of the complaints, that no business activity including any type of repair or maintenance of the equipment, the vehicles other than the parking and moving of the permitted vehicles, trailers equipment will occur on the premises. That was one of the stipulations that was in the original decision.

Mr. Hughes: In other words if the vehicles need maintenance or repair they're not going to be done in the neighborhood they're going to be taken to a professional shop. 

Mr. Manley: Right.

Chairperson Cardone: Or someplace off…

Mr. Manley: Off premises.

Chairperson Cardone. …off premises.

Mr. Hughes: Counsel.

Mr. Donovan: That's fine. Does the Board want me to go through these again or have you…?  

Chairperson Cardone: Would you?

Mr. Hughes: Well we have all of the participants in the room at this point I want to make sure that everyone is clear on what's to be expected.

Mr. Donovan: Well the way I have it, anybody correct me if I'm wrong is that the business is supposed to operate between the hours of 8AM and 5PM Monday through Saturday. No employees of the business will be present on Mr. Johnson's premises at any time except for pick up and drop off of Mr. Johnson's vehicles and equipment. No more than three vehicles and two trailers associated with the business will be visible on the premises at any time. No other business equipment will be visible on the premises at any time other than up to two trailers and snowplows affixed to the trucks. No signs other than those affixed to the business vehicles or trailers on the premises relating to the business will be present at any time. No structural changes will be made to the premises in order to conduct the business. No business activity including the repair and maintenance of equipment and vehicles other than the parking and moving of permitted vehicles, trailers and equipment will occur on the premises. Did I get them?

Mr. Hughes: One thing I would like for the public's benefit and everyone included here. I believe your inference there about plows attached to the trucks would be in a seasonable fashion so that they're being used at that time of the year?

Mr. Donovan: Well I think that's what the Board said.

Mr. Hughes: O.K.

Chairperson Cardone: Right.

Mr. Donovan: If I had that correct? Right?

Chairperson Cardone: That's correct.  

Mr. Hughes: O.K. Does anybody on the Board have anything else?

Chairperson Cardone: When they are not attached to the trucks that means they would be someplace where they wouldn't be seen.

Mr. Hughes: Stored off-site or somewhere out of the sight.

Chairperson Cardone: Out of sight. 

Mr. Manley: Actually in the original testimony of Mr. Johnson there was an indication that there was at some point an off site storage facility that other equipment was apparently kept at. Probably would encourage that to be utilized in the future and obviously, you know, you have to applaud him for his entrepreneurship but I mean his business has grown and in these economic times this is something to be pretty proud of but at the same time we've got to make sure that we protect the rights of other residents that live in the area as well to enjoy the sanctity of their property. 

Mr. Hughes: Everyone understand? Everybody? Grace.

Inaudible audience member speaking.

Chairperson Cardone: The Public Hearing is closed on this.

Inaudible audience member speaking.  …clarification.

Chairperson Cardone: If there is a quick question as long as it's not a speech.

Inaudible audience member speaking.

Mr. Sottile: But what happens if a violation occurs twice a week what recourse does she have?

Mr. Donovan: You know relative to violations this Board doesn't…we have an application before us, we voted to re-hear it, we attached conditions, we're not in the enforcement part of it so that's a lawyer's way of saying I can't answer your question. It's not up to this Board.

Mr. Sottile: So you don't know what the recourse would be?

Mr. Donovan: It's not up to us.

Mr. Sottile: Who would that be up to? Who would she have to go to then?

Mr. Hughes: If there's a violation…

Chairperson Cardone: Code Compliance.

Mr. Sottile: And then she would have to start this thing all over again?

Mr. Hughes: Well there is something that's laid out now that says what you can and cannot do.

Mr. Sottile: Now I don't mean to be a wise guy but it was laid out in the beginning wasn't it? 

Mr. Hughes: It was never specified in the conditions of the approval.

Mr. Sottile: O.K.

Mr. Hughes: Now it is.

Chairperson Cardone: As I said before the Public Hearing is closed and I would take a quick question, that's it. O.K. No. The Public Hearing is closed. Do I have a motion for approval?                                

Mr. Maher: I make a motion.

Ms. Eaton: I'll second.

Ms. Gennarelli: Roll call.

                                  John McKelvey: Yes


                      Ruth Eaton: Yes

                                  Ronald Hughes: Yes



          Michael Maher: Yes

                                  James Manley: Yes

                                  Grace Cardone: Yes

Chairperson Cardone: The motion is carried.
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STEPHEN P. COTICH


37 HICKORY HILL ROAD, NBGH







(34-1-8.1) R-3 ZONE, NOW R-1 ZONE

Request to re-hearing of application for a Home Occupation Special Use Permit to operate as a Firearms and Ammunition Retailer and Consultant business from his residence.    

Chairperson Cardone: Our next item is Steven Cotich. Is he here this evening?

Mr. Cotich: Yes.

Chairperson Cardone: O.K. I understand you wanted to speak to the Board?

Mr. Cotich: Yes. I wanted to say good evening to the Board. I'm here tonight asking to re-open my case and this was back from November 21 of '06. I filed for a variance at that point. I don't know if you want to call it a variance but what I'm looking for also states, looking for a Home Occupational Business Permit. O.K. I live at 37 Hickory Hill Road in the Town of Newburgh. It's in the woods. I went through the process and it was denied at that point based on whatever you have down in your records. Situations have changed since then. I'm one of the many unemployed right now since September and the sporting goods and firearms industry is booming from my research and I wanted to see about getting a Home Occupational Business Permit. I had an Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms did an inspection of my premises back in '06, there was no issues in the premises or record keeping or inventory. I can take a couple of minutes and fill you in on what this business is all about. It's not just the sale of firearms. It's dealing with local law enforcement, local judges, the State Police, background checks are done through ATF and the FBI and also gun traces are with local dealers. ATF does conduct compliance inspections on dealers and that's what was done on me when I moved down here from Greene County. In Greene County I operated the business for sixteen years with no issues. I guess there was some issues back in '06. So what I'm saying tonight is there would be no signs, there is parking, there wouldn't be a disruption on the street. Even my neighbors want to know what the problem was and one of my neighbors is a State Police investigator. So I'm basing it right now, I'm asking for a Home Occupational Business Permit based on that I lost my job, it's a hardship on me and I don't want to lose my house but I'm getting down to the line on unemployment. That's the industry I know and I do very well in and it is booming at this time. My idea of starting this up again, it would be friends, relatives, internet, you would not really see any increase in traffic on the street. The deliveries wouldn't be any different than it is now with FedEx or UPS and as far as inventory we discussed this in the last meeting, it's mostly ordering. You're not going to see a big inventory or anything like that. So I'm claiming it's a hardship on me right now. I am looking for a job since September. Things are getting worse. And here's my opportunity to go into something here that I know.

Chairperson Cardone: What we're addressing this evening is the fact that you're asking for a re-hearing. And you're basing this on the fact that…?

Mr. Cotich: I am unemployed. So I'm calling a hardship on me and my family.

Mr. Donovan: Just procedurally when we have an application for a re-hearing of something we've already heard and decided before, any motion for a re-hearing has to be adopted by unanimously by the Members present and then if the re-hearing is granted we conduct a full blown hearing and then a decision rendered after that hearing would have to be unanimous as well. But the first instance is the first decision to make is if someone wants to have a re-hearing there needs to be a motion, it needs to be seconded and then adopted unanimously to re-hear the application.

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have a motion for a re-hearing on this application?

No response.

Mr. Donovan: Without a motion then the application fails.

Chairperson Cardone: Sorry.
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Chairperson Cardone: Everyone by now has had a chance to look at the minutes from November minutes. If you remember we didn't vote on them last month? Do we have any corrections, additions, deletions? 

Mr. McKelvey: I'll make a motion we approve the minutes.

Mr. Maher: Second.

Mr. McKelvey: November minutes.

Chairperson Cardone: Correct. All those in favor say Aye?

Aye All

Chairperson Cardone: Opposed?

No response.

Chairperson Cardone: I hope everyone has had a chance to read the December minutes. Do we have any corrections, additions, deletions? 

Mr. McKelvey: I'll make a motion we approve the December minutes.

Mr. Manley: Second.

Chairperson Cardone: All those in favor say Aye?

Aye All

Chairperson Cardone: Opposed?

No response.

Chairperson Cardone: Do we have any other business for this evening? 

Mr. McKelvey: We have to reorganize.

Chairperson Cardone: O.K. This is our January meeting and so we have our reorganization.

Mr. Manley: I think the current Chair has done an outstanding job throughout the last year and I certainly would like to make a motion the Board reappoint our Chair Grace Cardone as the Chair of the Zoning Board of Appeals for 2009.

Ms. Eaton: I second that. 

Chairperson Cardone: All those in favor say Aye?

Aye All

Chairperson Cardone: Opposed?

No response.

Chairperson Cardone: And our Vice-Chair. 

Ms. Eaton: I nominated John McKelvey.

Mr. Manley: He's done a good job as Vice. 

Chairperson Cardone: All those in favor say Aye?

Aye All

Chairperson Cardone: Opposed?

No response.

Chairperson Cardone: O.K. The motion is carried. Do we have any other business for this evening? Do we have a motion to adjourn?

Mr. Hughes: So moved.

Chairperson Cardone: Second?

Mr. Manley: Second.

Chairperson Cardone: All in favor say Aye?

Aye All

Chairperson Cardone: Opposed?

No response.

Chairperson Cardone:  The motion is carried. The meeting is adjourned until our meeting in February.
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